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HOLIDAY TRASH 

SCHEDULE 

Good Friday/Easter 
The Town offices will close at 1:00 
P.M. on Good Friday. 

Please Do NOT Leave Trash 

at the Curb over Weekend. 

See Calendar on Page  27 

RE-ASSESSMENT & TOWN BUDGET 

A MESSAGE FROM THE MAYOR & TOWN COUNCIL 

Dear Town Resident: 

For the Town Council, February means the start of the town budget process 

for fiscal year 2014 (the fiscal year that runs from July 1, 2013, to June 30, 

2014).  Town property owners should have received their property reassess-

ments in the mail around New Year’s.  Although reports range from declines 

of 8 percent to 25 percent, residential properties generally declined 17 percent 

from the last assessment in the fall 2009 (which reported a 33 percent decline 

in residential assessments from the peak of the housing bubble in the fall 

2006).  A modest increase in commercial real property assessments means 

that assessments overall declined about 15 percent, which translates to about 

a $220,000 reduction in the Town’s largest source of revenue — real property 

taxes. 

This situation certainly presents challenges for the budget process.  There 

are, however, a few positive notes in the budget outlook.  First, the real prop-

erty situation was not unexpected, and we enter the next three years (until 

properties are reassessed again) in a strong financial situation, debt-free, and 

with healthy cash reserves and surpluses.  Second, rising income tax receipts 

from new residents and the conversion of several college rentals to families 

should help close some of the shortfall.  Finally, some flexibility in the budget 

should allow us to eliminate one or two vacant positions with a manageable 

level of operational impact. 

It will not be easy, but I would not trade our situation for most of our neighbor-

ing municipalities, which are similarly affected by negative reassessments.  

The good news is that homes in Town continue to sell, prices are beginning to 

rise, and we are seeing more homes occupied by families (and many new ba-

bies), which bodes well for the Town’s future.  I am confident that, if we suc-

cessfully manage this triennial assessment cycle, the Town will have cleared 

the housing crisis with a bright future ahead. 

Residents are encouraged to engage in the budget process, beginning with 

the Town Administrator presenting his proposed budget on Monday, March 4, 

and continuing with the Council discussing the budget every Monday until we 

adopt the budget on May 8, 2013.  You are invited to attend the worksessions 

or watch them on BHTV, and share your thoughts and ideas with us.  

Upcoming budget discussions on March 4, 11, 18, and 25 at 7:00 P.M. 

NON-EMERGENCY POLICE DISPATCH 

PHONE NUMBER (301-352-1200) 

1. Call 301-352-1200 (P.G. County Po-

lice). 

2. Give dispatcher your name, address 

where you are, a phone number where 

you can be reached, and explain why 

you need a police officer.  

3. Critically Important:  Tell the dis-

patcher you want the on-duty Berwyn 

Heights police officer to respond. 

4. In an emergency, Call 911. 

TAX TIME IS COMING! REMEMBER YOUR TOWN 

Please remember to specify Berwyn Heights as your municipality on your 
State income tax return. Each year Berwyn Heights loses out on income tax 
revenues when residents put down the wrong municipality or do not put down 

 any municipality. Income tax revenues that 
 should come to Berwyn Heights frequently 
 go to College Park because we share the 
 same zip code. To prevent your income 
 taxes going to College Park, or another 
 town, or the County, mark BERWYN 
 HEIGHTS as your municipality on your 
 State income tax return. 
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2.  Administration 

Town Administrator's absence: Mayor 
Calvo said that TA Murphy will be absent 
for at least four weeks to recover from 
abdominal surgery. Although he plans to 
work on the budget from home, TA Mur-
phy will not be as available to help de-
partment directors prepare their budgets 
as he has in previous years. This will 
likely lead to delays in the budget proc-
ess.  

Mayor Calvo said he thinks that the best 
way to help TA Murphy and keep every-
thing on track is to hire an assistant. This 
person would make sure that budget 
materials are turned in on time, budget 
binders prepared and spreadsheets up-
dated. An assistant would probably be 
needed on a part time basis for at least 
the next two months. To pay for his sal-
ary Mayor Calvo would like to re-purpose 
$2,000 earmarked as a contribution for a 
joint BHES/ Community Center computer 
lab in the public relations line item of the 
Mayor  & Council budget. It does not 
appear that the school and the commu-
nity center will be able to implement the 
joint computer center in the near future. 

CM Almoguera said she thinks that an 
assistant is necessary to keep the budget 
on track, and offered to check with the 
University of Maryland to see if there are 
students with a business or finance back-
ground, who might be interested in such 
a position. MPT Wilkinson suggested that 
the hired assistant might be assigned 
easier, more labor intensive tasks, while 
the treasurer might perform higher level 
budgeting. Mayor Calvo said the treas-
urer's workload will already have in-
creased in TA Murphy's absence be-
cause she is the 2nd in command. Fur-
ther, her job is primarily to keep the 
books and track revenues and expendi-
tures, not budgeting. He thinks paying a 
student, who is working toward a degree 
in business or public administration, is 
the better option. In addition, this person 
may be in a good position to document 
the budget process, which TA Murphy 
planned to do this year, because he 
would bring a fresh perspective to the 
endeavor. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy asked if TA Murphy will 
continue to receive his salary working on 
the budget from home or sick leave. 
Mayor Calvo replied that he has sufficient 
sick leave to cover a few weeks of ab-
sence, but that his compensation will 
have to be worked out. With no further 
comments, CM Almoguera moved, and 
MPT Wilkinson seconded to re-purpose 
money earmarked for a BHES computer 
lab to pay for hiring a budget project 
manager. The motion passed 5 to 0. 

 

Reassessment impact on the budget: 
Mayor Calvo said the Town has been 
informed that its residential real property 
values will decline by 17%, while com-
mercial real property values will go up 
slightly. When the offset is taken into 
account, all real property tax revenues 
will go down by approximately 15%. This 
equals a loss of approximately $220,000 
in the operating budget and approxi-
mately $13,000 in road repair tax re-
ceipts. However, there are other vari-
ables affecting overall revenues. Public 
Safety Taxing District (PSTD) revenues 
are slated to go up by approximately 5%, 
and have ample funds to pay for one 
police officer and a vehicle. Income 
taxes, too, appear to be on track to ex-
ceed budgeted amounts, if the Novem-
ber disbursement is an indication. The 
rise in income taxes continues a trend 
from the last two years and will offset 
some of the losses.  

Mayor Calvo continued that, even with 
the increases in commercial and income 
tax receipts, the Town will have to make 
cuts between $110,000 and $150,000. 
That probably means eliminating a cou-
ple of soon to be vacant positions. In 
addition, there are yet to be determined 
expenditures that need to be covered, 
such as roll up costs from merit in-
creases, cost of living adjustments 
(COLA), and health insurance increases. 
The deficit will have to be made up with 
tax increases, increases in fees and 
fines, and the surplus. His preference is 
to take a balanced approach and do all 
of the above: make cuts, raise revenues 
and use surplus. Further, any adjust-
ments to budget will need to be sus-
tained for at least 3 years, until the next 
reassessment. Therefore, the Town 
Council needs to develop a plan on how 
to address the shortfall for year one, two 
and three.  

MPT Wilkinson asked if there is an ap-
peals process for municipalities. Mayor 
Calvo said there is not. However, individ-
ual homeowners can appeal. This reas-
sessment has impacted individual home-
owners very differently, with drops in 
assessments ranging between 25% to 
8% just among councilmembers proper-
ties. If the Town increases its real prop-
erty tax rate this would mean a net tax 
increase for some, and a continued tax 
decline for others.  

MPT Wilkinson said that the reassess-
ment also changes how much revenue is 
produced by a one-cent increase in the 
real property tax rate. In past years it 
was $30,000. He would like to know what 
the number is now. Mayor Calvo said 
that TA Murphy will be asked to figure 
that out. By the next worksession, he 

W 
orksession 

January 7, 2013 

 

 

The meeting was called to order at 7:08 
p.m. Present were Mayor Calvo, Mayor 
Pro Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, Councilmem-
bers Almoguera, Dennison and Kulpa 
Eddy. Also present was Clerk Harper. 
Town Administrator (TA) Murphy had an 
excused absence. 

1. Mayor 

 Announcements: TA Murphy will be 
absent for several weeks recovering from 
surgery. 

Agenda: A discussion of TA Murphy's 
absence was added. 

Calendar: A correction was made to a 
January 17 entry to add a meeting of the 
Prince George's County Municipal Asso-
ciation (PGCMA). 

Minutes: On a motion by CM Dennison 
and second by MPT Wilkinson, the De-
cember 17 worksession minutes were 
approved 5 to 0. The December 12 Town 
meeting minutes were distributed. 

Department reports: Mayor Calvo re-
ported that the Police Department fin-
ished 2012 with a record low of 61 Part I 
offenses. The Department has also im-
proved at resolving crimes. An arrest in a 
recent burglary case was made within a 
couple of weeks of its occurrence. Fur-
ther, Mayor Calvo reported that he has 
given considerable thought to the up-
coming budget and how to address the 
impending decline in revenues resulting 
from the recent real property reassess-
ment. TA Murphy's medical leave has 
also weighed on his mind. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy reported that she spoke 
to Director Solomon about the purchase 
of a new vehicle. Ms. Solomon will con-
tact dealers in the area to try to negotiate 
a lower price for the Ford Escape the 
Council authorized for purchase. MPT 
Wilkinson reported that the leaf season 
has ended and that all leaves must now 
be bagged for disposal. The weekend 
after Christmas, Public Works pretreated 
the roads with salt in preparation for a 
winter storm that turned to rain. CM Den-
nison announced that a Traveling Gar-
den awards reception will be held on 
January 12, 2 pm. 

Citizen comments: Mayor Calvo and 
the entire Council received an email from 
a former councilmember saying that the 
December 17 worksession was the most 
interesting meeting in his memory. MPT 
Wilkinson received a comment on the 
Safe Routes to School grant. 
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hopes the Council will have had time to 
think about how it wants to go about ad-
justing the budget and be able to give TA 
Murphy specific guidance on where cuts 
should be made and which revenues 
should be raised. 

At 8:25 p.m., the Council took a 10 min-
ute break. 

Sidewalks design proposal: Mayor 
Calvo said that the Town's engineering 
consultants, AB Consultants, submitted a 
proposal of $44,800 to provide engineer-
ing designs, bid specifications, and con-
struction cost estimates based on current 
market prices for priority 1 sidewalk ar-
eas. TA Murphy advised not to make a 
decision tonight as he would like to get 
clarification on how easements figure 
into the plans. Mayor Calvo said he 
would like to get additional proposals for 
the design and engineering of sidewalks, 
as he was not satisfied with consultants' 
previous service charges. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy said she would like to 
see at least 2 more proposals. Further, 
she remains concerned about spending 
all the money on sidewalk plans without 
having enough funds set aside to pay for 
construction. She cannot see where the 
money to build sidewalks would come 
from, especially if the Town plans to go 
ahead with getting emergency genera-
tors. While the Town has been offered 
assistance from the State to pay for 
emergency generators, it would require a 
match from the Town of approximately 
$35,000, based on 2011 estimates of 
$70,000-$80,000 for 2 generators. The 
bond bills need to be ready by January 
22. 

Mayor Calvo said that he thought a previ-
ous quote for the generator was around 
$34,000. He believes it is sufficient to 
have a generator for the Town Center, 
which could accommodate both relo-
cated Town staff and residents. CM 
Kulpa-Eddy said that TA Murphy and 
Public Works Acting Director Lockley are 
in the process of getting fresh proposals 
for the generators. She plans to ask for a 
second backup generator for the Town 
offices so Police and Public Works staff 
can work there in an emergency. But if 
the grant covers only one generator, the 
Town Center could be set up to house 
staff on one of the two floors. 

Mayor Calvo noted that the design and 
engineering estimate does break out the 
cost by block. This allows for eliminating 
blocks if there is not enough money to do 
all. However, he has questions as to the 
specific costs for particular blocks and 
why there is a charge for surveying, 
which he thought has already been done 
and paid for. The Council agreed that 
additional proposals should be obtained. 

Council Rule 11: Mayor Calvo ex-
plained that a draft Council Rule 11- 
Mayor's Duties includes the revisions the 
Council approved at the last workses-
sion. It turns the existing list of phrases 
into complete sentences and adds a 
provision “authorizing the Mayor or his 
designee to request or dispatch emer-
gency aid in conformance with the Public 
Works Aid Agreement for Maryland Mu-
nicipalities of August 8, 2012, after con-
sulting with the Head of the Public Works 
Department and the Town Council.” 
Mayor Calvo said he would strike the 
part that requires the Mayor to consult 
with the Town Council because it was 
not part of the policy the Council ap-
proved. He thinks consulting with the 
Town Council defeats the purpose of 
expedited aid approval. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy raised the question 
whether authorizing the Mayor to ap-
prove aid requests without  Town Coun-
cil approval conflicts with the Town Char-
ter, Section 609.1 – Negotiated Con-
tracts. That provision authorizes the 
Mayor to negotiate a purchase or con-
tract without formal bidding procedures 
in an emergency and with the consent of 
the Town Council. Mayor Calvo replied 
that he interprets the Mutual Aid Agree-
ment to be the contract in this case, 
which has already been negotiated and 
approved by the Town Council. The 
Council Rule would authorize the Mayor 
to make a decision to send aid under 
that agreement. CM Kulpa-Eddy said 
that the referenced Charter Section 
seems to require consent of the Council 
not only for the negotiation of a contract 
but also for its execution when procuring 
supplies or services in an emergency. 
She can imagine a situation when the 
Council may want to weigh in on sending 
equipment to another municipality, for 
example when the Town needs the 
equipment itself. She would like a lawyer 
to give an opinion on the matter.  

Mayor Calvo reiterated that he thinks the 
framework within which the Mayor 
makes a decision about dispatching aid 
has already been put in place with the 
Mutual Aid Agreement. If the Mayor has 
to get consent from the Council for each 
instance of dispatching aid, the agree-
ment is useless. Further, he regards it as 
a waste of money to pay a lawyer to 
interpret this section of the Charter, 
which he believes is fairly clear. Ap-
proval of the revised Council Rule would 
simply memorialize a policy the Council 
adopted with the signing of the Mutual 
Aid Agreement. The policy would remain 
in place even if the Council Rule were 
not adopted. 

MPT Wilkinson said that he agrees with 

Mayor Calvo's interpretation that dis-
pensing aid is just an execution of a con-
tract or agreement that has already been 
approved by the Town Council. CM 
Kulpa-Eddy said Section 609.1 may also 
require Council consent for the execution 
of an agreement, i.e. requesting or dis-
patching aid. To her mind, obtaining a 
legal opinion from the Town attorney is 
money well spent. CM Almoguera said, 
to her mind, Section 609.1 relates to 
purchasing and does not apply to the 
situation of loaning equipment and ser-
vices as defined under the Mutual Aid 
Agreement.  

The Council agreed to postpone ap-
proval of the revised Council Rule 11 
until more information is made available 
and the issue clarified. 

2. Administration 

Bulletin cover: The following items were 
approved for the cover of the February 
Bulletin: Presidents' Day theme; an-
nouncements for PGC call center pres-
entation and Historical Committee Presi-
dents' Day reception.  

Nothing was discussed under 3. Code 

Compliance. 

4. Parks and Recreation 

Greenbelt Middle School sixth grade: 
Mayor Calvo explained that Prince 
George's County Public Schools 
(PGCPS), as part of the boundary review 
process, is proposing to move sixth grad-
ers from Magnolia Elementary School to 
Greenbelt Middle School (GMS) this 
year. He has been informed that the 
GMS PTA opposes this proposal be-
cause it does not move sixth graders 
from all other feeder schools, including 
Berwyn Heights, to GMS. The reason for 
the opposition is that moving just the 
Magnolia six graders may reduce TAG 
slots available for students to be moved 
in the future. In addition, as long as 
BHES sixth graders remain in place, 
there is no room to accommodate the 
school's pre-k students. They would con-
tinue to go to Paintbranch Elementary 
School. 

Mayor Calvo asked for a motion to sup-
port the GMS PTA in opposing the pro-
posal to move only Magnolia sixth grad-
ers to Greenbelt Middle School. MPT 
Wilkinson so moved. CM Dennison sec-
onded. The motion passed 5 to 0.  

Safe Routes to School grant letter of 
support: MPT Wilkinson explained that 
he and CM Almoguera have worked with 
Berwyn Heights Elementary School to 
complete an application for a Safe 
Routes to School grant, which must be 
sent by January 10. The Council is re-
quested to send a letter of support for the 
application. MPT Wilkinson summarized 
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that the grant requests funding for 3 in-
frastructure projects, including 1) a 
raised cross walk on Pontiac Street at 
60th Avenue; 2) a sidewalk on the 8600 
block of 62nd Avenue leading to the back 
entrance of the school; and 3) a sidewalk 
for the 8900 block of 63rd Avenue leading 
to Greenbelt Middle School. On the 
Town's part, the school is pledging to 
make routes to school safer through edu-
cational activities, such as the walk-a-
thon, bicycle rodeo and walking to the 
school bus. In addition, there is a request 
for a portable stop sign that can be used 
by the crossing guard at Pontiac Street 
and 60th Avenue to regulate traffic going 
in and out of the lower parking lot. 

Mayor Calvo said that he would give the 
sidewalk on the 8900 block of 63rd Ave-
nue top billing because it is the most 
dangerous location. Next, he would list 
the raised cross walk on Pontiac Street 
second followed by the sidewalk on 62nd 
Avenue. In addition, he has some stylis-
tic changes. CM Almoguera suggested 
separating the elementary from the mid-
dle school request. In this manner, each 
school can have an associated top prior-
ity infrastructure project. Second, volume 
of students should not be the criterion to 
prioritize the projects. The safe routes to 
school program works on the assumption 
of “build it and they will come.” CM Kulpa
-Eddy suggested using specific numbers 
to illustrate the potential hazards at a 
particular intersection or stretch of road. 

On a motion by CM Almoguera and sec-
ond by CM Dennison, the letter of sup-
port was approved 5 to 0 pending some 
stylistic changes by Mayor Calvo. 

Branchville Fire Department staffing 
cuts: CM Dennison said there have 
been reports that the County wants to 
remove all professional fire fighters from 
the Branchville Fire Station, making it 
difficult for them to cover the daytime 
service hours. Berwyn Heights may be 
impacted because Branchville has a 
pumper truck, which the Berwyn Heights 
Fire Station lacks. Mayor Calvo said that 
the County has removed Branchville's 
professional staff on previous occasions 
but then re-instated them. He believes 
the County wants to eventually eliminate 
Branchville because College Park has 
another, newer fire station that could 
cover the area. However, the Berwyn 
Heights Fire Station will be impacted by 
service reductions or closure of the 
Branchville Fire Station as it will be 
asked to respond more often to that 
area. The issue will likely be discussed 
at the next Four Cities meeting in Col-
lege Park. 

CM Dennison moved to take a position 
to oppose the Branchville Fire Station 

staffing cuts. CM Kulpa-Eddy seconded. 
The motion passed 5 to 0.  

The meeting was adjourned at 9:41 p.m. 

 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

 

T 
own Meeting 

January 9, 2013 

 

The meeting was called to or-
der at 8:00 p.m. Present were Mayor 
Calvo, Mayor Pro Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, 
CMs Almoguera, Dennison, and Kulpa-
Eddy. Also present were Chief of Police 
Antolik, Treasurer Lape, Clerk Harper 
and citizens. Town Administrator (TA) 
Murphy had an excused absence.  

Mayor Calvo led the Pledge of Alle-
giance. 

1. Minutes 

Clerk Harper read a summary of the De-
cember 12, 2012 Town meeting minutes. 
On a motion by CM Dennison and sec-
ond by MPT Wilkinson, the minutes were 
approved 5 to 0. 

2. Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer Lape gave the Treasurer's 
report for the month of December 2012. 

3. Mayor’s Report 

Mayor Calvo reported on the state of the 
Town. He said, in his 9 years as Mayor of 
Berwyn Heights, he has learned that 
there are many things a small Town must 
deal with that are beyond its control. The 
role of municipal government is mostly to 
provide a measure of stability to be able 
to confront adversity. The housing mar-
ket crash of 2008 resulted in a 27% de-
cline of home values in Berwyn Heights, 
followed by a loss of Highway User 
Revenues (HUR) in 2009 that almost 
equaled the lost tax revenues. The Town 
was able to weather the economic down-
turn better than most jurisdictions, how-
ever, because it had not overextended 
itself during the boom years and stuck to 
fiscally conservative policies. It was able 
to fund vehicles, infrastructure and other 
capital improvements with money set 
aside in reserves and a healthy surplus. 
But in 2010, a 3 cent road tax was 
adopted to compensate for the loss of 
HUR so as to be able to meet future road 
repair needs. 

Mayor Calvo had hoped that the 2009 
adjustment in the housing market would 
complete the downturn. However, this 
year's reassessment brought another 
17% loss in home values. On the other 
hand, commercial property tax revenues 

went up slightly, almost all of it due to a 
reassessment of the PG Scrap property. 
With this offset, the overall decline in real 
property tax receipts was only about 
15%. However, there are also cost in-
creases from salary adjustments and 
other inflationary adjustments. When 
taken together, it opens up an operating 
shortfall of approximately $250,000. 

Mayor Calvo proposed some guidelines 
for balancing the FY 2014 budget: 

1. Taking a balanced approach, this in-
cludes 

  Making cuts in the payroll, pref-
erably by eliminating vacant positions; 

 Increasing revenues from other-
sources, such as fees and fines; 

 Increasing revenues, including 
raising the real property tax 
rate; and 

 Using surplus 

2. Making changes with a longer view in 
mind, at least until the next reassess-
ment; 

3. Refraining from instituting furloughs 
and salary freezes, which would lower 
employee salaries and morale; 

4.  Leaving in place programs supporting 
the community largely funded through 
the Parks & Recreation budget. 

Mayor Calvo said that he remains opti-
mistic about Berwyn Heights' future de-
spite the fiscal challenges. He sees 
young families moving into Town and 
buying up properties. They come here 
because there are good schools and 
recreational opportunities and a great 
sense of community. For that reason, he 
wants to continue to work on adding new 
sidewalks and other amenities and pro-
grams that make the Town an attractive 
place to live. 

Mayor Calvo noted that TA Murphy has 
been absent since Christmas recovering 
from surgery. He will likely be out for a 
few more weeks but is working from 
home to keep things moving and help 
with budget preparations. CM Almoguera 
is looking into finding a budget assistant 
to help TA Murphy with the budget. The 
budget process remains open to the pub-
lic and residents are encouraged to at-
tend. The January 22 worksession will 
feature a discussion of budget goals, 
followed by department directors pre-
senting their budget requests on Febru-
ary 4 and 19. 

4. Department Reports 

Administration: CM Almoguera said 
that she has contacted several profes-
sors and department chairs at the Uni-
versity of Maryland to help her identify 
students that would be suitable budget 
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assistants and are interested in learning 
about municipal budgeting. She also 
welcomed any recommendations from 
residents.  

Code Compliance: CM Kulpa-Eddy 
wished everyone a Happy New Year on 
behalf of the Code Compliance Depart-
ment. If residents made a resolution to 
de-clutter their homes, a Portable On-
Demand Storage unit, or PODS, is a 
convenient way to store and transfer 
such belongings. The containers can be 
delivered to one's property and loaded at 
leisure, then transferred to another loca-
tion for unloading, indefinite storage or 
disposal. However, PODS require a per-
mit from the Town. The fee is $50 for 30 
days, with a $15 late fee if the unit is on 
the property before a permit is obtained, 
and a $25, penalty fee, if the unit is 
placed in a street or Town right-of-way. 
Applications are available at the Town 
office or can be downloaded from http://
www.berwynheightscodecompliance.co
m.  

Parks and Recreation, Education and 
Civic Affairs: CM Dennison announced 
the winners of the holiday decorating 
contest. The winners were best house 
8905 58th Avenue; best yard 8601 
Osage Street; and best overall 8711 58th 
Avenue. CM Dennison also announced 
upcoming events, and noted that the 
Berwyn Heights Education Advisory 
Committee (BHEAC) is continuing to 
look for a new chair. 

Public Health and Safety: Chief Antolik 
gave a power point presentation on po-
lice activity for 2012 in comparison with 
prior years. He said that serious crimes 
(Part I offenses), which have to be re-
ported to the FBI continues to go down, 
making Berwyn Heights one of the safest 
communities in Prince George's County. 
Part I offenses for December 2012 num-
bered 3, considerably below the 5 year 
average of 8.8. Total Part I offenses for 
2012 numbered 61, also far below the 5 
year average of 98, representing a de-
cline of 38%. The decline from the 10 
year average of 116 is still more pro-
nounced at 47%. The most prevalent 
crime in Berwyn Heights is theft, in par-
ticular theft from cars. Here too, the de-
cline has been substantial. 

Chief Antolik attributed the drop in the 
crime rate mainly to officers being visi-
ble. They patrol the Town on a 24-hour 
basis, and maintain good relations with 
residents, who freely report suspicious 
activity. Officers will also stop suspicious 
persons at all hours of the day and night 
and talk to them about what they are 
doing and if they need help. This helps 
discourage potential crime. 

 

Chief Antolik continued, in 2012, a total 
of 2392 speed camera citations were 
issued, with 1847 paid, and 545 out-
standing. Forty five are being reviewed in 
court. Mayor Calvo pointed out that this 
statistic shows that 3/4 of all speed cam-
era tickets get paid, a better result than 
monthly tabulations would indicate. Chief 
Antolik further reported that revenues 
from speed camera citations came to 
$91,700. When late payment, flagging 
and fees for returned checks are added, 
the total comes to almost $107,000. An-
other $46,900 remains to be collected. 

Chief Antolik said that Berwyn Heights 
police also made 2 arrests of men who 
were responsible for several burglaries in 
Town. He commended Detective Unger 
and Officer Krouse for canvassing the 
neighborhood to track them down. Mayor 
Calvo congratulated Chief Antolik on a 
banner year.  

CM Kulpa-Eddy reminded everyone that 
representatives from the Prince George's 
County Call Center, which is the dispatch 
for emergency and non-emergency calls, 
will attend the February Town meeting. 
Residents with concerns about the police 
dispatch system should plan to attend. 

Public Works: MPT Wilkinson reported 
that he was at a public safety meeting at 
BHES prior to this meeting, which was 
attended by Berwyn Heights police, PTA 
officers and a number of parents. Princi-
pal Singer and Vice Principal Cropper 
reviewed the school's safety policies in 
light of the recent shooting at Sandy 
Hook Elementary School. He was im-
pressed by the strict procedures in place 
for controlling access to the school with 
locked doors, and admitting visitors dur-
ing school hours. Dr. Singer emphasized, 
however, that BHES is a community 
school. The admission procedures are 
designed to ensure a safe learning envi-
ronment without having a full-time armed 
guard on staff. 

MPT Wilkinson also spoke with school 
staff about the Safe Routes to School 
grant, which will be submitted tomorrow. 
If awarded, this federal grant adminis-
tered by the State Highway Administra-
tion (SHA) would fully fund 3 infrastruc-
ture projects making the approaches to 
BHES and Greenbelt Middle safer for 
students. It includes a raised crosswalk 
at Pontiac Street and 60th Avenue, a 
sidewalk on the 8700 block of 62nd Ave-
nue leading to the back entrance of 
BHES, and a sidewalk on the busy 8900 
block of 63rd Avenue leading to the 
Greenbelt Road traffic light that students 
use to get to Greenbelt Middle School. 

MPT Wilkinson further reported that Pub-
lic Works continues to pick up leaves, 
which must now be bagged. Christmas 

trees are picked up on regular yard 
waste collection days. If there is a snow 
event, residents are reminded not to 
shovel snow into the street or onto side-
walks. So far, Public Works only had one 
winter storm to prepare for, which turned 
out to be rain. Residents were reminded 
that they can recycle their old electronics 
and block Styrofoam on January 26 at 
the Greenbelt Public Works yard be-
tween 9 a.m. and 12 p.m. 

5. Committee Reports 

Education Advisory Committee: Re-
ported under Department Reports. 

Green Team: Mayor Calvo reported that 
the Green Team held its first organiza-
tional meeting in December. Future 
meetings will be announced in the Bulle-
tin. Interested residents can meet some 
of the members at the upcoming Travel-
ing Garden awards reception.  

Historical Committee: Reported under 
Department Reports. 

Neighborhood Watch/Emergency Pre-
paredness: CM Kulpa-Eddy reported 
that the NW/EP is working on its FY 
2014 budget, which will be presented to 
the Council at the February 19 workses-
sion. Also in February, a CPR training 
class will be held in Bowie. Interested 
residents should attend the February 6 
NW/EP meeting. At that meeting, next 
year’s officers will be elected, and March 
9-10, a CERT training workshop will be 
held at the Town Center. 

Recreation Council: Reported under 
Department Reports. 

6. Unfinished Business 

There was none. 

7. New Business 

There was none. 

8. Citizens Discussion 

Phil Ventura, 57th Avenue, commended 
Berwyn Heights police for the excellent 
service. He feels that the police now 
work closely with the community to pro-
vide protection where needed. However, 
he is not happy about the new “Stop for 
Pedestrians in Crosswalk” signs that 
have been installed at several intersec-
tions. He believes that they are hazards 
for drivers and reduce their ability to ma-
neuver. On the Indian Creek Bridge, he 
can no longer give pedestrians a wide 
berth because of the sign posted in the 
middle of road. At the Pontiac Street and 
Edmonston Road intersection, the signs 
do little to improve safety, and prevent 
drivers from passing a waiting car to 
make a right turn onto Kenilworth Ave-
nue. He thinks fixing the sink hole on 
Pontiac Street at 63rd Avenue is a more 
urgent problem. 
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MPT Wilkinson said that WSSC has been 
slow to address the problem because 
they already made major repairs after the 
water main broke last year. Unfortu-
nately, the repairs were inadequate. The 
Town is aware of the problem and is 
pushing for further repairs.  

MPT Wilkinson continued that he be-
lieves the pedestrian signs have im-
proved traffic flow at the intersection of 
Pontiac Street and Edmonston Road. 
Pedestrians now cross where they 
should and he finds the intersection more 
orderly. Edmonston Road also has a new 
sign alerting drivers that cross traffic on 
Pontiac Street does not stop and has the 
right of way. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:18 p.m. 

 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

 

W 
orksession 

January 22, 2013 

 

 The meeting was called to order 
at 7:08 p.m. Present were Mayor Calvo, 
Mayor Pro Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, Coun-
cilmembers Almoguera, Dennison and 
Kulpa-Eddy. Also present was Clerk 
Harper. Town Administrator (TA) Murphy 
participated via Skype. 

1. Mayor 

 Announcements: A march for gun con-
trol will take place downtown on January 
26, 10 a.m., starting at Union Square and 
3rd Street. 

Calendar: A mock student council meet-
ing was tentatively scheduled for April 22. 
Green Team meetings have been added 
for the 3rd Thursdays of the month. 

Minutes: On a motion by MPT Wilkinson 
and second by CM Dennison, the Janu-
ary 7 worksession minutes were ap-
proved 5 to 0. 

Department reports: Mayor Calvo re-
ported that he, CMs Dennison and Kulpa-
Eddy attended a very informative State 
legislative reception of the District 22 
delegation in Annapolis on January 21. 
The reception drew many officials and 
constituents of the 22nd legislative district, 
including a number of Berwyn Heights 
residents. Senators Paul Pinsky and 
Brian Frosh, as well as Chair of the 
Prince George's Chamber of Commerce, 
David Harrington, addressed the assem-
bled. They spoke about repeal of the 
death penalty and gun control, which will 
be top legislative items in the upcoming 

session. The delegates announced their 
committee assignments: Delegate 
Gaines will continue to serve on the 
House Appropriations Committee and 
chair the Appropriations Sub Committee 
on Transportation and the Environment, 
in addition to serving on the Capital 
Budget Subcommittee and the Joint 
Committee on Children, Youth, and 
Families; Delegate Ann Healey was ap-
pointed as Chairwoman of the Rules 
Committee; and Alonzo Washington will 
serve on the Revenues Subcommittee of 
the Ways & Means Committee, which 
will take up legislation on gas taxes. 

CM Almoguera reported that about 35 
people turned out for the Traveling Gar-
den awards reception and had a good 
time. A lively discussion of gardening 
issues followed a presentation from Ber-
wyn Heights resident and master gar-
dener Sarah Urdaneta. CM Almoguera 
also reported that the governor's pro-
posed budget has a 15% increase in 
Department of Natural Resources 
budget, which bodes well for funding of 
community parks & playgrounds grants. 
The Town will hear whether it has been 
awarded a grant for Pop's Park on April 
24. Further, CM Almoguera asked vari-
ous University of Maryland departments 
to post the budget assistant position ad. 
She hopes to receive responses when 
the University is back in session. CM 
Dennison announced that the Historical 
Committee's February 16 Presidents' 
Day reception features a presentation by 
Hugh Taft Morales, great grandson of 
President Taft, and his wife Maureen.  

MPT Wilkinson was contacted by a 
Westchester Park resident, who is inter-
ested in donating money to help pur-
chase more trash cans or, alternately, 
recycling containers for Berwyn Heights. 
Mayor Calvo advised that the Town can 
issue a receipt for a possible tax deduc-
tion. MPT Wilkinson plans to attend a 
Park & Planning meeting on January 24 
where preliminary plans to extend the 
Little Paint Branch Trail will be pre-
sented. He thinks the trail will be an as-
set for Berwyn Heights residents and 
would like the Town to support it. The 
item was added to the agenda under 
Parks & Recreation. 

MPT Wilkinson further reported that the 
Berwyn Presbyterian Church provided a 
letter of support for the Town's safe 
routes to school grant, which proposes 
to build a sidewalk alongside the church 
property. He submitted the letter, which 
came in late, after the deadline. He has 
not heard back whether it will be consid-
ered. He also read in the newspaper that 
Montgomery County was considering 

mounting an appeal to the property reas-
sessment. He wondered whether there 
is a way for the Town to appeal after all. 
Mayor Calvo said Montgomery County 
may have led an appeal from individual 
homeowners. However, an appeal would 
require hiring attorneys and be very ex-
pensive. It may be worth doing if a major 
development or business is underval-
ued. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy reported that the new 
Code car is now in service. Director 
Solomon was able to get the Ford Es-
cape for $20,000. CM Almoguera noted 
that the Mothers & Infants Playgroup 
has scheduled a regular meeting for 
Sundays at 3 p.m. Mayor Calvo re-
marked that a family with a new baby 
just moved into house on Bucknell Ter-
race, converting what was a disruptive 
student rental into a single family home. 

Citizen comments: MPT Wilkinson re-
ceived an inquiry if there have been any 
more sighting of the mangy fox. None of 
the Councilmembers have heard about it 
of late. He also received a complaint 
about trash cans being left in the street 
after emptying. He will talk with his staff 
about it. 

Budget preparation guidance: Mayor 
Calvo said that the Council agreed at the 
last worksession to give TA Murphy 
some guidance on how to balance the 
FY 2014 budget in light of the real prop-
erty tax revenue losses following the 
recent reassessment. He asked the 
Council for input.  

MPT Wilkinson said that he would like to 
keep staff intact and avoid furloughs and 
salary freezes. He would look at cutting 
vacant positions for savings. CM Kulpa 
Eddy said the Code Director believes 
that they will be able to manage with a 
10% budget cut by leaving part-time 
positions vacant and/or reducing hours. 
However, leaving positions unfilled in the 
Police and Public Works Department 
may be problematic because it will likely 
curtail their ability to provide the same 
level of service and and burn employees 
out.  

CM Almoguera said that she agrees with 
most of the suggestions Mayor Calvo 
made at the last meeting on where to 
make meaningful cuts. She would not 
ignore smaller cuts, however, because 
they can add up. CM Dennison asked 
how she can get advice on cutting her 
budget with TA Murphy being absent. 
Mayor Calvo said that TA Murphy can 
be consulted by email and the President 
of the Recreation Council can help her 
as well. A good place to cut the Recrea-
tion budget may be reducing the number 
of bands hired for Berwyn Heights Day. 
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performing vehicle maintenance in-
house. CM Kulpa-Eddy suggested that 
borrowing money might be considered 
instead of raising taxes since interest 
rates are at an all-time low. Mayor Calvo 
said that the Town has no need to bor-
row money because it has enough cash 
reserves. He favors leveraging the sur-
plus to pay for some operating expenses 
in the next 3 years, but wants to be de-
liberate so as not to create a structural 
problem. He believes that the next reas-
sessment will see an upward correction 
in property values and thus an increase 
in revenue. 

TA Murphy was asked to come up with 
balanced budget based on the options 
outlined in the discussion. 

FBI relocation letter of support: Mayor 
Calvo said that the FBI plans to move its 
headquarters from its current downtown 
location to a larger more accessible sub-
urban site. Greenbelt Station is being 
considered as a possible location as it 
meets all the standards the FBI has laid 
out. The relocation represents a unique 
opportunity for Prince George's County 
and this area, and hopes that Senator 
Mikulski, who is chair of the Appropria-
tions Committee this year, can help se-
cure the project. CM Kulpa-Eddy said 
that there are 2 sites in Virginia that also 
meet the standards for the relocation 
and that the Town should make as 
strong a case for Greenbelt Station as 
possible. 

Mayor Calvo said at the upcoming Four 
Cities Coalition meeting Garth Beall, 
who represents the owners of the 
Greenbelt Station development, will 
make a presentation and the Four Cities 
will discuss a joint letter of support for 
the Greenbelt Station site. The Town 
ought to write its own letter of support 
after the Four Cities discussion. He 
asked for a motion to support the reloca-
tion. MPT Wilkinson so moved. CM 
Kulpa-Eddy seconded. The motion 
passed 5 to 0. 

Four Cities agenda: The Council 
agreed to add “Pepco tree cutting coop-
eration” to the next Four Cities agenda. 

At 8:25 p.m., the Council took a 10 min-
utes break. 

Sidewalks design proposal: TA Mur-
phy explained that he asked the Town's 
engineering firm AB Consultants to pro-
vide an updated proposal for the design 
& engineering of priority I sidewalks to 
specify the side of the street for the side-
walk locations. The proposed cost is 
$44,800 or 10.4% of estimated construc-
tion costs, which is a good price. The 
proposal also shows where the Town 
right of way boundary is in relation to the 

Mayor Calvo said the most meaningful 
savings can be achieved by reducing 
staff positions and reducing staff hours. 
The Police and Public Works Depart-
ment each have an employee who is 
planning to leave. Not filling those posi-
tions would produce large savings. An-
other option is to cut the hours of part-
time employees. He hopes to achieve 
around $120,000 in savings through cuts 
to help close a budget gap of approxi-
mately $220,000. Although he does not 
support this, the same amount of savings 
could be obtained by raising the Town's 
real property tax rate by 18% to generate 
as much revenue as is currently avail-
able. One penny increase in the tax rate 
would generate around $25,000 in reve-
nues with the new assessments. TA 
Murphy said that the Town will not have 
an accurate number until the State pub-
lishes its constant yield tax rates. 

Mayor Calvo agreed with CM Kulpa-
Eddy that cutting full time positions 
would put a strain on staff and produce 
gaps in service. However, the Police 
Department could alleviate the problem 
by asking the part-time officer hired to 
administer the speed camera program to 
work additional hours. Similarly, Public 
Works could supplement their staff with 
temporary labor when the workload gets 
too heavy, such as for trash collection 
after a holiday. Thus if some of the sav-
ings from cutting full time positions  were 
given back to the departments for adding 
staff as needed, gaps could be closed. 
CM Kulpa-Eddy said that she would first 
like to hear from department directors 
whether this works for them. 

Mayor Calvo said this is only a starting 
point for budget discussions. He prefers 
to begin with a sober budget that has 
painful cuts, which can later be restored 
if additional revenue materializes. This 
could be more income tax revenue and/
or more Highway User Revenues (HUR) 
and police aid, which are in Governor 
O'Malley's proposed budget. Raising 
taxes is the easy way to close a budget 
gap. But it makes taxpayers unhappy. 
Mayor Calvo would also like employee 
benefits to be considered up front. He 
thinks employees are due a Cost of Liv-
ing Adjustment (COLA), as well as merit 
increases to make up for recent years 
when salaries have lost ground in rela-
tion to cost of living and increased pen-
sion and social security contributions. 

The Council agreed that additional reve-
nues could be raised by increasing fees 
and fines in the Code and Police Depart-
ments. Other options proposed included 
lengthening hours of operation for the 
speed camera on Pontiac Street, encour-
aging residents to recycle more, and 

curb and provides construction plans for 
contractors to follow to deal with obsta-
cles such as utility poles, trees and 
driveways, as well as for retaining walls 
and intersection ramps.  

However, the proposal does not provide 
for metes and bounds of easements that 
will be required where sidewalks en-
croach on private property. TA Murphy 
deems the price of $1,500 per property 
quoted by AB Consultants for providing 
easement metes and bounds as too 
high. He is working with Town Attorney 
Shay on finding a more economical solu-
tion. Until the attorney has an answer, 
he advises not to approve the proposal. 
As for obtaining other design & engi-
neering proposals, he does not think that 
they would be less expensive than AB 
Consultants' because other engineers 
would have to backtrack and redo work 
already performed by the Town engi-
neers.  

Mayor Calvo said that during its site visit 
the Council had been told that ease-
ments would be needed for driveways. 
Especially on properties with a slope, 
rebuilding a driveway with the proper 
grade that is level with the sidewalk 
would be more difficult and impact the 
adjacent yard. TA Murphy said he be-
lieves driveway reconstruction is cov-
ered by the construction plans. No drive-
way easements were needed with the 
Seminole/ Ruatan Street project. TA 
Murphy will seek to get clarification and 
a count of properties where easements 
are needed. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy wondered why the 8600 
block of 57th Avenue was included in the 
proposal. She thought the Council had 
agreed not build a sidewalk there be-
cause of trees and utility poles. Mayor 
Calvo said that it is worth paying for the 
design to see what it would look like. It 
does not commit the Town to building 
the sidewalk. MPT Wilkinson said the 
proposal also does not include the side-
walk in front of the school, which the 
Council did approve. He also proposed 
to drop green strips wherever it avoids 
having to obtain an easement. CM Almo-
guera thought that the consultants have 
not listened well to the Town's concerns 
and provided solutions that did not al-
ways conform to its goals. 

Mayor Calvo asked why this proposal 
has added charges for surveying since 
the survey has been completed and al-
ready paid for. He summed up that the 
sidewalk planning process has had its 
shortcomings. AB Consultants' have not 
always provided complete or correct 
answers to the Councils' questions. He 
asked TA Murphy to request AB Con-
sultants to clarify the remaining ques-
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tions about this proposal, and to get a 
couple of alternate proposals. He be-
lieves that a fresh look at the problems 
posed by the sidewalks route may pro-
duce better solutions. 

2. Code Compliance 

Emergency generators bond bill: CM 
Kulpa-Eddy said that the request for a 
bond bill to help pay for the installation of 
emergency generators at the Town Cen-
ter is only the first step in the process. 
However, she would like to get a confir-
mation that the Town is willing to come 
up with a match if the bond bill is passed.  

Mayor Calvo said that submitting the 
request now does not commit the Town. 
Final approval for a match can be given 
when the State legislature has approved 
the bond bill. The proposal for installing 
generators at the Town Center obtained 
by TA Murphy is $59,000, plus $14,000 
for a smaller generator at the Town Of-
fice, for a total cost of $73,000. That 
would bring the Town's contribution to 
$37,000. He is fine with requesting 
money for both generators, and the 
Town contributing half of the cost. Sena-
tor Pinsky and Delegate Gaines have 
already agreed to sponsor the bill.  

CM Kulpa-Eddy noted that the Town 
Office generator is less expensive be-
cause it would not provide for air condi-
tioning. It is designed to power the server 
and WIFI router so that the office can 
function as an emergency communica-
tion center for the Police and Public 
Works. There were no objections to sub-
mitting the request. 

Greenbelt Metro Area sector plan up-
date: CM Kulpa-Eddy reported that the 
Prince George's Planning Board voted 
unanimously on December 13 to approve 
the Greenbelt Metro Area sector plan 
and endorse the sectional zoning map 
amendments. Two changes to the zoning 
map requested by the Town of Berwyn 
Heights were not adopted: 1) reducing 
the lanes on Greenbelt Road east of 62nd 
Avenue; and 2) not singling out PG 
Scrap with a separate zoning designa-
tion.  

CM Kulpa-Eddy continued that the rea-
son given for not narrowing Greenbelt 
Road was that the intersection at 62nd 
Avenue is already reaching capacity and 
would not be able to support the existing 
traffic volume with fewer lanes. However, 
Greenbelt Road would remain within the 
current right-of-way and would not be 
widened. The PG Scrap property is pro-
posed to keep its industrial zoning desig-
nation for now, but be moved to a differ-
ent location in the long term. The plans 
also call for adding a woodland bank in 
the rear of the property to shield adjoin-

ing developments and the Indian Creek 
stream valley. All other recommendations 
by the Town were included in the plan. 

Mayor Calvo and MPT Wilkinson were 
concerned that the amended map does 
not seem to provide for a pedestrian 
landing at the Greenbelt Road/ 63rd Ave-
nue intersection, which would make it 
much safer for students to cross. This is 
an issue on which the Town may want to 
take a formal position. CM Kulpa-Eddy 
said it is her understanding that a green 
median with a pedestrian landing is part 
of the plans to build a diverging diamond 
intersection. She agreed to ask for clarifi-
cation on this point and inform the Coun-
cil. 

3. Parks and Recreation 

Little Paint Branch Trail (added item): 
MPT Wilkinson explained that he will 
attend a January 24 presentation on ex-
tending the Little Paint Branch Trail and 
would like to speak in favor of the plan on 
behalf of the Town. The proposed new 
section of the trail will pick up at Cherry 
Hill Road where the current trail ends, 
follow Cherry Hill Road across the Belt-
way, then turn onto Sellman Road to 
reach the Beltsville Community Center, 
where it will connect to the existing trail. 
MPT Wilkinson said, although Berwyn 
Heights land is not affected, Berwyn 
Heights residents will benefit from the 
additional recreational opportunities. CM 
Almoguera moved and CM Dennison 
seconded to support the trail extension. 
The motion passed 5 to 0.  

Nothing was discussed under 4. Public 

Safety and 5. Public Works. 

6. Administration 

Budget assistant position: CM Almo-
guera said that so far no applications for 
the position have been received from 
UMD students. She hopes this will 
change with the start of the spring se-
mester. She will contact departments 
again to ask that the announcement be 
put back in their listings. In addition, the 
position could be advertised on the Town 
website. The Council agreed to advertise 
the position on the Town website. 

MML convention: Four efficiencies will 
be reserved at the Princess Bayside. 

MMA convention: Mayor Calvo asked to 
be registered for the Maryland Mayor's 
Association convention. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:26 p.m. 

 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

 

IMPORTANT  

PEPCO  

TELEPHONE  

NUMBERS 

 

English Speaking Customers 

CALL (202) 872-3432 TO REPORT 

Downed Wires, Burning Wires, Struck 
Poles or Life Threatening Electrical 

System Situations 

CALL (877) 737-2662 TO REPORT 

Power Outages   

CALL (877) 737-2662 TO REPORT 

Report Street Light Out  

(Need Pepco Pole Number and 

house  number of nearest house) 
 

Hard of Hearing Customers 

TTY (202) 872-2369 
 

Spanish Speaking Customers 

CALL (202) 872-4641 por  

Servicio en Espanol  

Languages other than English or 

Spanish  

CALL (202) 833-7500 

Customers with Emergency Medical  

or Life Support Equipment or Special 

Needs 

CALL (202) 833-7500 FOR  

Registration to be on Priority List 
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Blossom Kite Festival Blossom Kite Festival --  National MallNational Mall  
Date:   March 30, 2013  
Time:  10:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. 

Place:  Smithsonian Metro Station 
 

 Kite flying competition 

 Special demonstrations 

 Kite making for children 

 

This year’s theme is 100 years of friendship, 

encompassing 100 years of US-Japan friendship 
and springtime  blossoms, in Washington, DC. 
The Japan Kite Association, represented by President Masaaki Modegi and Yoshizo 
Sakuraba will demonstrate Japanese woodblock printing and painting, and the art of 
Tsugaru kite flying. 

 

The kite festival is part of the annual Cherry Blossom Festival, which opens March 23 
at the Warner Theater, and lasts until mid-April.  It features hundreds of special activi-
ties and events, from the well-known Cherry Blossom Parade to Waterfront Fireworks 
to a Japanese Street Festival.   

For a calendar of events please visit http://dc.about.com/cs/familyactivities/a/
CherryBlossom_2.htm 
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CERT TRAINING WORKSHOPCERT TRAINING WORKSHOP  

March 9 & 10 March 9 & 10 ——  8 AM  to 4 PM8 AM  to 4 PM  

TOWN HALLTOWN HALL  
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Your Neighborhood Family Dental Office 

Cosmetic and Family Dentistry 

 

 

Aaron I. Linchuck, D.D.S., P.A. 

Norman R. Ressin, D.D.S., P.A. 

 

6201 Greenbelt Road, U-5 

Science Park Medical Building 

Berwyn Heights, MD 20740 

301-441-2550 

 

 

 New Patients Welcome 

 Britesmile® Teeth Whitening 

 Crown and Bridgework 

 Implant Restoration 

 Tooth Colored Fillings  

 Digital X-rays       

 Complete and Partial Dentures 

 Denture Repairs 

 Most Insurances Accepted 

 Interest Free Financing Available 

 

Are you a snorer? We can help you.  

New treatments being offered to help  

you and your loved one get a better  

night’s sleep. 

 

New Patient Special 

$86 

Exam, X-rays & 

Cleaning 

Senior Discount Plan  

 

We offer a discount plan for 

Seniors 65yrs and over  
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The Bugle – March 2013 

The Berwyn Heights Boys and Girls Club 

2012 Special Recognition Awards 
Each year the Berwyn Heights Boys and Girls Club recognizes one man, woman, boy, and girl who 

contributes beyond the call of duty in our community, within the club, and for the boy and girl, in 

school.   

 

Man of the Year – Jeff Osmond – Over the past few years, Coach Jeff has been extremely instrumental with our chil-

dren coaching, track and soccer.  His love for coaching and teaching extends beyond the field and his dedication to the 

children is unparalleled.  His passion for the game is influential and will even motivate first time players to play with pas-

sion and show great sportsmanship.  We salute Coach Jeff and thank him for his efforts. 

Woman of the Year – Kathy Schuster – The BHBGC has been lucky to have Kathy Schuster not only as a coach with 

softball but also to take on the major responsibility of registrar for the past couple of years.  Whenever the club needs 

volunteers to help at an event, Kathy Schuster, is always willing to lend a hand.  She is always excited to meet new club 

parents and children and continues to guide us in the right direction.  

Boy of the Year – Tyler Compton – Ty has not only been a leader on the soccer and baseball field but a leader in our 

community and school as well.  Ty helped the BHBGC baseball team come in first place last year!  He volunteers to 

help out whenever needed and is an example to our younger members in the club. 

Girl of the Year – Megan Conover – Megan is not only being nominated for her contributions in softball but she has set 

a great example of volunteering with the club.  Megan went out of her way to help the club during Berwyn Heights Day 

with the concession stand and is a great example to younger members on how be positive and to help out when 

needed. 

Spring Sports 

Soccer, Tee Ball, Baseball, and Softball will be starting soon.  Practices will start in March and those who have regis-

tered will receive an email from the coach of your team.  Games will end approximately at the end of June.   

Registration 

IF YOU MISSED OUR TWO REGISTRATION DAYS BUT WOULD STILL LIKE YOUR CHILD TO PARTICIPATE, 

PLEASE SEND AN EMAIL TO Leslie Wolfinger at: leswolfinger@gmail.com.   

Volunteer 

If you have a little time in your schedule to either coach a team or volunteer to assist with 

our youth, we would be happy to meet you!  Our next meeting will be held on Friday, March 

2, 2013 at 7:00PM at the Berwyn Heights Town Center.  If you would like to help out but are 

unsure and want to speak with someone, please contact Shinita Hemby at (202) 531-6066 or 

by email at hembygirl@yahoo.com.                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                              Behind every Great Kid is a Great Adult, Setting a Great Example!       

mailto:leswolfinger@gmail.com
mailto:hembygirl@yahoo.com
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Rooms for Rent: $450.00 - $500.00. 
Please call (301) 237-2829.  

House Cleaning: Berwyn Heights resi-
dent since 2000 - with 25 years profes-
sional house cleaning experience and 
takes pride in the work done looking for 
new clients. References in Town and out 
of town are available. Please give me a 
call and let me help tackle the house 
cleaning for you. Free estimates. Please 
call (301) 474-3024.  

Want adventure and achievement?  
Join Boy Scout Troop 740.  We meet at 
Holy Redeemer’s Fealy Hall every Tues-
day evening.  For details, call scoutmas-
ter Loren Lavoy at 301-651-4928. 

House Cleaning: Help with shopping, 
cooking, etc. 40-year resident of Berwyn 
Heights.  Very reliable and reasonable 
rates.  Please call DJ at (301) 345-1746.  

Do you need an affordable daycare? 
Hi, my name is Carol and I would like to 
help you. I'm CPR certified and I have 
three children on my own. Give me a call 
if I'm the one you need. (301) 474-0963.  

STRESSED!!! Are you a Senior, a rela-
tive or friend of a Senior? Are you, or 
they, worried about staying home long-
term? If you'd  like some direction or 
assistance, without alienating your loved 
one, I CAN HELP YOU. Sealani Weiner, 
Geriatric Care Manager. Licensed Inde-
pendent Clinical Social Worker in MD & 
DC, Certified Care Manager AND Ber-

wyn Heights resident.  240-965-7274. 

Child Care:  Loving, licensed child care 
in BH, Monday thru Friday, 6:30 A.M. to 
5:30 P.M.  Call 301 (313) 9131. 

Computer Repair:  Having computer 
problems? Want files moved from an old 
computer to a new one? Flat rates 
cheaper than any store around. Call Ja-
son 301-919-9980. 

Pet Services:  Experienced dog walker 
and pet sitter available.  Will happily help 
you with your pets.  Call Katelyn, 301-
233-2588. 

Most food & drugs we consume cause 
the diseases that “require” more drugs.  
Are you one who is being kept sorta-sick 
forever?  Stop being a perpetual patient 
and get the six lists to save you.  SCOTT 
301-325-8223. 

Lawn mowing and trimming, yard rak-
ing and cleanup, basement cleanout, 
painting, plumbing, general handyman. 
Reasonable rates and flexible schedule. 
Call Phil at 202-718-8530. Berwyn 
Heights references available. 

BULLETIN BOARD 

COMMUNITY ORGANIZATIONS 

Boys & Girls Club  

President:  Shinita Hemby 202-531-6066 

Soccer Commissioner: Jason Papaniko-
 las   

Baseball Commissioner: Ronnie  

 Compton 301-345-2661 

Tee Ball Commissioner: Jim Hudson 
 301-982-2052 

Basketball Commissioner: 

 Kristen Buker 240-965-7055 

Cheerleading Commissioner: Kristen 
 Buker 240-965-7055 

Ball Hockey Commissioner: Kevin  

 Conover 301-441-1569 

Track Commissioner: Jeff Osmond  

 301-474-2737 
 

Neighborhood Watch/Emergency Pre-

paredness/CERT 

Co-Chair Ron Shane 240-965-7022  

Co-Chair Joan Hayden 301-474-5037 
 

Historical Committee 

 Sharmila Bhatia 301-446-6920 

Men’s League 

 Jim McGinnis 301-345-1223 

 

Playgroup 

 Rose Almoguera 301-974-1777 
 

Quilter’s Club 

  Lois Williams 301-345-6214 

 

Recreation Council 

 Trinity Tomsic 301-474-6350 
 

Seniors Club 

 Jean McConnell 301-345-6373  
 

Green Team 

 Therese Forbes 301-982-7115 

 

 

Richard K. Gehring 

Home Improvements 

Remodeling & Repairs 

Carpentry — Drywall  

 Painting 

Serving Berwyn Heights 

For over 25 Years 

MHIC #84145  

Telephone 

301-441-1246 

Attention Seniors: Kind, compassionate 
Berwyn Heights resident available to go 
grocery shopping, run errands, etc. 
Please call Mary Ann at (301) 982-9295.  

Childcare: Miss Debbie, the Mary Pop-
pins childcare provider of 29 years in 
B.H. is ISO another family.  Will play, 
read, color, do puzzles but no heavy 
housework as your child is more impor-
tant.  Will also watch children on week-
ends and evenings. Call (301)345-7622. 

Need Computer help? Call RJ 240-602-
0815. Microsoft A+ Certified.  

Licensed Family Daycare:  Opening for 
infant to 12 years old.  Before and after 
care for BH Elementary School available. 
Vouchers are accepted.  Meals are pro-
vided.  Openings are Monday-Friday 
from 6 AM to 6 PM.  Please contact Ka-
runa at 301-345-2939. 

Tutor:  High school math, science, his-
tory and writing.  Please call 301-982-
9636. 

Adjustable Bed FOR SALE: Electric 
bed adjusts at both head & feet for total 
comfort while sleeping, watching TV, 
reading, or just relaxing.  Selling (1) 
FULL size and (1) TWIN size.  Call Sue – 
443-226-6628 

BH Republican Club meets once a 
month, usually on the last Monday, at the 
Senior Center and welcomes all resi-
dents to participate.  For more informa-
tion, check out the Berwyn Heights Re-
publicans Webpage: 

www.npgcrc.com/pages/BHR.html 
Or email: gotv12@yahoo.com 

Berwyn Heights published author 
seeks part time service of computer-
savvy person/student to help to add Pay-
pal account to his website, mail market-
ing, etc.  Please contact suvomoi-
tro@gmail.com 

Dog Walking: 30 minutes, $15.00 per 
walk.  Special offers for multiple pets.  
Local trustworthy neighbor.  Pet first aid 
and CPR certified.  Call 240-605-2745. 

Meals-on-Wheels needs your HELP! 
This 35-year old program needs volun-
teers to help with their daily operations 
out of College Park location.  Please call 
301-474-1002 M-F, 8:30-12:00 if avail-
able. 

Need Help with Spring Cleanup?  
Shawn (17) and Jeremy (15) can help 
with cleanup, raking, mulching, and 
more.  Call 301-474-2002. 



http://www.npgcrc.com/pages/BHR.html
mailto:gotv12@yahoo.com
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BERWYN 
HEIGHTS  
POLICE BEAT 

“Police Beat” includes 

crimes and accidents that 

occurred during the 

month of January 2013.  

It is not a complete listing 

of every crime and/or 

accident that occurred in 

the Town.  Incidents are listed from be-

ginning of the month to the end of the 

month starting with the first report taken 

during the period within a specified cate-

gory. 
 

01/03/2013 at 10:30 am, Pfc. Roberson 

impounded a 2001 Hyundai from the lo-

cation of 6300 block of Pontiac Street. 

The vehicle was displaying a tag to an-

other vehicle. 

01/03/2013 at 12:45 pm, Chief Antolik 

and Detective Unger noticed two suspi-

cious males walking around the 6200 

block of Quebec Street. They were later 

approached by Pfc. Roberson, identified, 

interviewed and sent on way.  

01/03/2012 at 3:00 pm, Pfc. Roberson 

impounded a 2009 Nissan from the loca-

tion of 8800 block of Cunningham Drive. 

The driver was driving on suspended 

license. 

01/07/2013 at 10:16 am, Pfc. Thompson 

responded to the 8300 block of Cunning-

ham Drive for a report of a theft of a rear 

Maryland registration plate from a 2001 

Toyota.  

01/07/2013 at 12:20 pm, Pvt. Duck re-

sponded to the 7600 block of Charlton 

Avenue for a report of damages to a 

2006 Chevy. 

01/09/2013 at 2:55 pm, Pfc. Ignowski, 

Pfc. Thompson, Det. Unger and the 

Chief of Police responded to the 8500 

block of 58th Avenue for a report of a 

burglary. Unknown person climbed 

through a basement window. Once in-

side, the suspect removed various items. 

No one was at home during the afore-

mentioned incident. 

01/10/2013 at 9:52 am, Det. Unger, Pfc. 

Krouse and the Chief of Police re-

sponded to the 6200 block of Tecumseh 

Place for a report of a burglary. Un-

known person kicked through a base-

ment window. Once inside, the suspect

(s) fled after hearing an alarm. Nothing 

of value was taken. No one was at home 

during the aforementioned incident.  

01/29/13 Thomas Lee Posey a 57 Y/O 

man pled guilty to first-degree murder 

and two counts of first-degree rape dat-

ing to 1990. He was sentenced to life in 

prison. Victim was Ms. Margaret Perkins 

22 Y/O, w/f from Texas studying to be 

an astronaut. Her body was found under 

the Berwyn Bridge back in June 1990. 

01/30/13 at 4:48 pm, Pfc. Ignowski re-

sponded to the 5600 block of Ruatan 

Street for a 911 call. Investigation re-

vealed that the caller a 52 Y/O, w/f re-

peatedly made 911 calls while she was 

intoxicated. 

01/31/13 at 7:54 pm, Pfc. Ignowski re-

sponded to the 8904 62nd Avenue at T-

Mobile for report of theft of several cellu-

lar phones. 

BULLETIN ADVERTISING 

RATES 

TERM RESIDENT NON-RESIDENT 

EIGHTH (1/8) PAGE 

1 Month $30.00  $36.00  

6 Months $162.00  $192.00  

12 Months $230.00  $336.00  

QUARTER (1/4) PAGE 

1 Month $50.00  $72.00  

6 Months $270.00  $384.00  

12 Months $384.00  $672.00  

HALF (1/2) PAGE 

1 Month $100.00  $144.00  

6 Months $540.00  $768.00  

12 Months $768.00  $1,344.00  

FULL PAGE  

1 Month $200.00  $288.00  

6 Months $1,080.00  $1,536.00  

12 Months $1,536.00  $2,688.00  
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    
“Celebrating 25 Years in Town” 

 

The Senior Center is open from 10:00 A.M. to 2:00 P.M., Monday through Friday.  Drop in and meet 

your neighbors.  Also check the boards for special activities.  Drop in to the Center, or attend the meet-

ing, and find out what’s going on.  There is always something to do even if it is just getting together. 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY TO MARCH ACTIVITIES 

Mar. 4 Bruce Hockman 

Mar. 6  Thomas Louie 

Mar. 12 Libby Hand 

Mar. 13 Theodore Erickson 

Mar. 15 Frances Day 

Mar. 16 Grace O’Connor 

Mar. 19 Mia Rojas 

Mar. 20 Victoria Padua 

Mar. 21 Norma Wines 

Mar. 22 Pat Agee 

 Nae-shiang Chiou 

Mar. 25 Peggy Gannon 

 Peggy Smith 

Mar. 26 Gail Anzulavic 

Mar. 27 Roland Heath 

Mar. 30 Joan Shotland 

  

  

  

Mar. 5 Bingo 12:30 P.M. 

Mar. 6 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

Mar. 7 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

Mar. 9 Potluck & Movie 5:00 P.M. 

Mar. 12 Meeting 

Bingo 

11:00 A.M 

1:00 P.M. 

Mar. 13 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

Mar. 14 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

Mar. 19 Bingo 12:30 P.M. 

Mar.20 Wii Bowling 10.30 A.M. 

Mar. 21 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

Mar. 26 Meeting & Potluck 

Bingo 

11:00 A.M. 

1:00 P.M. 

Mar. 27 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

Mar. 28 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

 

 

 

Contact Margritt Vausse (301-356-5566) for more information. 

May 18 — Mystery Trip 

December 8 — Shreck the Musical, Old Oprey 

House, Charles Town, West Virginia.  Show 

and Dinner—$95.00. 
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MD Senatorial / House of Delegates Scholarships 
Each representative from our State legislative district (District 22) offers a scholarship for students residing in the dis-
trict. Selection is based on financial need and/or academic achievement.  The application process is a little different for 
each, but it is well worth applying for all three: 

 

Senator Paul G. Pinsky: Go to www.senatorpinsky.org, click on Scholarship Application and complete and submit ap-

plication on-line by April 4, 2013. 

 

Delegate Tawanna P. Gaines: Go to www.tawannagaines.org , click Scholarship Information, and download Scholar-

ship Application. Complete application. Mail application and a 300 word essay to Delegate Gaines by April 1, 2013. 

 

Delegate Anne Healey: Go to www.delegatehealey.com, click Scholarship Information, and download application. 
Complete application, and mail completed application to Delegate Anne Healey, Maryland House of Delegates,6 

Bladen Street, Room 350, Annapolis, MD 21401, ATTN: Scholarship by April 15, 2013. 

 

For all scholarships, you must: 

Live in District 22 (which includes Berwyn Heights) 

Be a full or part time student 

Attend an eligible Maryland institution of higher education or private career school during 2013-
2014 academic year 

Be enrolled in an undergraduate, graduate, post secondary career, vocational or professional stud-
ies program, and Submit a free application for Federal Student Aid (see www.fafsa.ed.gov) by 
March 1, 2013 

http://www.senatorpinsky.org/
http://www.tawannagaines.org/
http://www.delegatehealey.com/
http://www.fafsa.ed.gov/
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Welcome to the GreenBee, your monthly guide to tips and resources from the 
Green Team! As part of our efforts to build a greener Berwyn Heights, we’ll 

pro- vide some helpful information on a range of topics each month in the 
Bulletin.  If you’d like to contact us to share your ideas, please email us at 
bgreen.berwynheights@gmail.com, or contact Therese Forbes, outreach coordi-
nator, at 301-982-7115. 

Update on Green Team activities: In February’s bulletin, the Green Team included a community survey to help 
prioritize our areas of focus—thanks to everyone who participated in the survey. We value your input, and will 
share the results next month. Our next meeting is March 21st at 7:00 pm (Town Office).  

Starting a Vegetable Garden: Although some days may still feel wintry, March is the month when many people 
begin thinking about green things—not only because of St. Patrick’s Day, but because green buds on plants hint 
at spring approaching. Now is a great time to plan a vegetable garden that will provide your family homegrown 
fresh greens throughout the growing season. 

Gardening First Steps: Choose a site with light exposure and level ground. Plan to protect your harvest from 
critters with a barrier such as fencing. With a little more up-front work, a raised bed can be a good option—the 
soil drains well, warms quickly, is less susceptible to weeds, and can produce greater yields. Regardless of the 
type of garden you choose, 6-12 inches of rich topsoil is critical. Consider testing your soil regularly and adding 
lots of organic matter—such as compost and shredded leaves!  

 

Vegetable Options. If you’re new to gardening, here are seven of the most popular plants for a simple, reward-
ing crop: Lettuce, Kale (leafy greens), Tomatoes, Peppers, Cucumbers, Summer Squash, Bush Beans. If you’re 
garden isn’t in full-sun, here are some vegetables that do well in part-shade: Asian Greens, Lettuce, Arugula, 
Swiss Chard, Kale, and Some Herbs (Cilantro, Chives, Mint).  

Planting Seeds. If you’re starting a garden from seed, this is a perfect time to sprout a few vegetables inside 
first, so they’ll be ready for planting in the Spring. To view indoor/outdoor planting times for each vegetable, 
check out this great planting calendar for Maryland: http://www.growit.umd.edu/
GE007_Vegetable_Planting_Calendar_for_Central_MD.pdf 
   

Great Resources. 
Grow it! Eat it! (www.growit.umd.edu) - Access to valuable and practical gardening tips and information.  

Home and Garden Information Center (www.hgic.umd.edu) - Can answer your gardening questions…call 
the “hotline” Mon-Fri, 8am-1pm (1-800-342-2507) 

 
Community Supported Agriculture (CSA): If gardening is not for you but you’d still like to obtain fresh, local 
foods, you may be interested in a Community Supported Agriculture (CSA) group, which lets consumers 
purchase shares of a local farm’s harvest.  For information about local farms offering CSA shares, take a 
look at this new interactive map developed by the Washington Post: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-
srv/special/food/csa-community-supported-agriculture-interactive-map/ 

 

 

 

mailto:bgreen.berwynheights@gmail.com
http://www.growit.umd.edu/GE007_Vegetable_Planting_Calendar_for_Central_MD.pdf
http://www.growit.umd.edu/GE007_Vegetable_Planting_Calendar_for_Central_MD.pdf
http://www.growit.umd.edu/
http://www.hgic.umd.edu
http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/special/food/csa-community-supported-agriculture-interactive-map/
http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv/special/food/csa-community-supported-agriculture-interactive-map/
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Berwyn Heights Playgroup 

Come join us to get to know other parents  

in the community while our children play! 

New Infants Playgroup Meeting Weekends! 

Sundays at 3:00pm at the Town Center - meet parents and 

Berwyn Heights’ youngest residents! 

Weekday Playdate (preschoolers and younger) 

Thursdays 10:30am-12:00pm 
 

Rotation of Playgrounds: 1
st

 & 3
rd

 Thursdays of the month at Indian Creek Play-
ground and 2

nd
 & 4

th
 Thursdays at Pop’s Park, unless it is raining or too cold in 

which case we meet indoors at the Town Center. 
 

Parents of infants and toddlers, the Berwyn Heights Playgroup is actively meeting and is always open to any interested members of the com-
munity! This playgroup is designed to offer neighborhood children and parents a safe, fun opportunity to socialize and get to know each other 
while also exploring available resources for children in the metro area. 
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TOWN OF BERWYN HEIGHTS 

5700 Berwyn Road 

Berwyn Heights, Maryland 20740-2799 
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BERWYN HEIGHTS, MARYLAND 

Dated Material — Do Not Delay! 

TOWN INFORMATION 

Town of Berwyn Heights Phone Nos. 
Emergency - Fire Rescue  .........................  9-1-1  

Police (Non-Emergency) …………………  (301) 352-1200  

Police Administrative Office  .....................  (301) 474-6554  

Code Compliance Department  ................  (301) 513-9331  

Public Works Department  .........................  (301) 474-6897  

          Email:  publicworks@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Fire Department  ........................................  (301) 474-7866  

Senior Center  ............................................  (301) 474-0018   

Community Center (Gym)  .........................  (301) 345-2808  

Town Office  ...............................................  (301) 474-5000  

         Office Hours: 8:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.  

Call-A-Bus Reservations …………………. (301) 474-5000  

Maryland Relay Service (TTY)…………….    1(800) 735-2258  

Mayor and Council 
 

Cheye Calvo (301) 474-6350 ccalvo@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Mayor — Public Safety and Health 
 

James Wilkinson (301) 982-5152 jwilkinson@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Mayor Pro Tem — Department of Public Works     (please call before 8:30 p.m.) 
 

Rose Almoguera (301) 974-1777 ralmoguera@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Administration 
 

Patti Dennison (301) 404-2759 pdennison@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Parks and Recreation, Education and Civic Affairs 
 

Jodie Kulpa-Eddy (301) 345-1516  jkulpaeddy@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Code Compliance, Construction and Transportation 

Regular Trash Collection Schedule 
North of Pontiac…………… Mondays & Thursdays 

South of Pontiac…………… Tuesdays & Fridays 

Heavy Trash Day: 

Weekly on Thursday for North of Pontiac 

Weekly on Friday for South of Pontiac 

Recycling Schedule: 

Wednesdays for the entire Town. 

Town Helpline 
Do you have a suggestion or problem or a 

question on an ordinance, or have a histori-

cal question?  Want to receive meeting 

agendas or minutes by email? 

Email Town at 

contact@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Be assured that your communication 

will be answered promptly 

Watch Council Meetings 
 

On Comcast channel 71 

FIOS channel 12 

 

Mondays, Tuesdays and Wednesdays 

at 11:30 a.m. 

or call the Town Office 

to request a play time. 

Questions or advertising rates — call Administration Department at (301) 474-5000. 

Or email:  emurphy@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Submission deadline is the 15th of the month by 12:00 noon! 

Helen Van Doren, Design & Layout 

Town of Berwyn Heights Website:  http://www.berwyn-heights.com 


